

SELECTBOARD REGULAR MEETING

Monday, September 25, 2023 at 6:00 PM Chris Letourneau Meeting Room and via Zoom AGENDA

Zoom Details:

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6165843896?pwd=STduU2JzTmpiVmE1MXZSaWZWLzVadz09

Meeting ID: 616 584 3896 | **Passcode:** 5243524 **Dial by your Location:** 1 929 205 6099 (New York)

- 1. CALL TO ORDER
- 1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
- 2. CHAIR UPDATE
- 3. ADDITIONS, DELETIONS, OR CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
- 4. SELECTBOARD MINUTES AND WARRANTS
 - A. Approval of Selectboard Regular Meeting Minutes for 9.11.2023
 - **B.** Approval of Warrant(s) #21
- 5. PUBLIC COMMENT (For items not on agenda)

All participants must clearly state their names. Appropriate actions will be considered once the Selectboard has reviewed the information provided and necessary subsequent research.

- 6. CORRESPONDENCE
 - A. Stone Bridge Road
- 7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
 - A. ARPA- Committee Proposal
 - **B.** Traffic Ordinance
 - C. Trails Ordinance
 - **D.** Philo Security Monitoring Contract Action for Library and Town Office
 - E. Junk Ordinance
- 8. BOARD BUSINESS (Public comment on agenda items limited to 5 minutes)
 - A. Veteran's Monument Discussion
 - **B.** Fiscal year to Calendar year how do we want to proceed?
 - C. Warning for Special Election Action signatures
 - **D.** Comcast upgrade contract Action signatures

9. SELECTBOARD SUB COMMITTEES AND REPORTS

- **A.** Town Administrator
- **B.** Buildings
- C. Potential uses for the Old Town Garage discussion
- **D.** Budget and Finance

Purchasing Policy

- E. Personnel
- F. Personnel policy update
- G. Public Works/Grounds/Recreation
- **H.** Committees at the direction of the chair
- 10. OTHER

11. PLAN NEXT MEETING AGENDA

A. 10.04.2023

12. EXECUTIVE SESSION (if needed, pursuant to 1 V.S.A sec 313)

- A. Personnel Treasurer
- **B.** Personnel Library
- C. DEI Committee
- **D.** Ethics and Conflict of Interest Policy

13. ADJOURN

TABLED ITEMS:

Posted to the Town website, four designated places within the Town of Georgia (Town Clerk's Office, Georgia Public Library, Maplefields & Georgia Market), and e-mailed to the local media.

Signed: Cheryl Letourneau, Town Administrator

Phone: 802-524-3524 | Fax: 802-524-3543 | Website: <u>townofgeorgia.com</u>



29

30

31 32

33

SELECTBOARD REGULAR MEETING

Monday, September 11, 2023 at 6:00 PM
Chris Letourneau Meeting Room and via Zoom
MINUTES

1		Zoom Details:
2		https://us02web.zoom.us/j/6165843896?pwd=STduU2JzTmpiVmE1MXZSaWZWLzVadz09
3		Meeting ID: 616 584 3896 Passcode: 5243524
4		Dial by your Location: 1 929 205 6099 (New York)
5		
6 7 8 9 10 11		 CALL TO ORDER Selectboard Present: Devon Thomas Chair, Shannon Jenkins Vice-Chair, Jamie Comstock, Carl Rosenquist, Nicholas Martin Staff Present: Cheryl Letourneau, April Edwards Public Present: Ken Minck, Heather Dunsmore, Brian Dunsmore, Bette Dunsmore, Terry Cleveland 6:02 p.m. D. Thomas calls the meeting to order.
13	1.	PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
		CHAIR UPDATE
14	2.	
15	3.	ADDITIONS, DELETIONS, OR CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
16 17		 N. Martin makes a motion to add Item B to Executive Session for Personnel, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion carried.
18	4.	SELECTBOARD MINUTES AND WARRANTS
19		A. Approval of Selectboard Regular Meeting Minutes for 08/28/2023
20 21 22 23 24 25		 C. Rosenquist wants the word Minutes added in place of Agenda and to change Thuesen to the proper spelling on line 34. Under F Ethic Policy says 'review' it should say 'moved'. Under Executive Session, he wants it noted that four motions were made out of session. C. Rosenquist makes a motion to accept the minutes with the corrections, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion carried.
26		B. Approval of Warrants #19 & #20
27 28		 N. Martin makes a motion to approve Warrant #20, J. Comstock seconds. Brian Dunsmore questions the Georgia Shore ditching and pool passes.

All in favor of accepting Warrant #20, motion carried.

All in favor of accepting Warrant #19, motion carried.

• N. Martin makes a motion to approve Warrant #19, S. Jenkins seconded.

• N. Martin assumes the water softener is a new system. A. Edwards confirms it is. N.

Martin asks about Comcast Business, A. Edwards says there is a bill and another bill.

5. PUBLIC COMMENT (For items not on agenda)

- All participants must clearly state their names. Appropriate actions will be considered once the Selectboard has reviewed the information provided and necessary subsequent research.
 - K. Minck questions that the Trail Ordinance will be on the next agenda. D. Thomas says it will be at the next meeting if the lawyer gets it back.

6. CORRESPONDENCE

7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

- **A.** Security Camera policy Action
 - N. Martin makes a motion to approve the Security Camera Video Surveillance in Physical Access Control Policy, C. Rosenquist seconds.
 - F. Grimm questions how this came about. N. Martin says he took it on. He reached out to other communities and borrowed much of their language. It was the quickest way, and our attorney had some revisions. N. Martin approved saying it gives guidance.
 - D. Thomas calls for a vote for the motion on the floor. All in favor, motion carried.

B. System Administrator – Action

- D. Thomas asks if there is a motion to have a System Administrator for the Security Camera Policy.
- C. Rosenquist asks if there is a person listed in the policy as a suggestion.
- C. Rosenquist makes a motion to work to figure out an administrator for the Security Camera Video Surveillance in Physical Access Control Policy, S. Jenkins seconds.
- N. Martin says they are going to want someone to maintain this from the administration side. He questions where the system is, asking if it is here. C. Letourneau confirms it is. N. Martin says it is written that the person who is the administrator looks after the infrastructure and retrieval. He assumes anyone can do that even with remote access. S. Jenkins asks if N. Martin can do it. N. Martin asks C. Letourneau if you must physically be here to access or if a web portal can be accessed remotely. C. Letourneau says the last time she asked it had to be here unless we had extra licensing. N. Martin says yes.
- D. Thomas asks if this is going to be a paid or a volunteer position. N. Martin hopes this will be a volunteer. J. Comstock says they have talked about having a backup.
- S. Jenkins says she feels as though it does not need to be somebody who is here all the time, it should be a specific and rare event. She feels that somebody on the selectboard can do the job.
- Bette Dunsmore says it is not something that is going to be looked at every day. It is only
 on the rare occasion that it needs to be looked at. N. Martin says that is the way it was
 written as well. S. Jenkins agrees. Bette Dunsmore says maybe it should be a team of two
 so that they oversee each other.
- N. Martin says there are five reasons: theft, vandalism, misconduct, accidents or traffic, or compliance violence.
- S. Jenkins made an amendment to the motion to appoint N. Martin as the main administrator and J. Comstock as the backup administrator. D. Thomas calls for a second. N. Martin asks if it is appropriate for him to second, J. Comstock also questions, D. Thomas seconds.
- H. Dunsmore says it does not make sense as you are going to have to reselect. S. Jenkins says that the next board would then select their administrator. H. Dunsmore asks why you wouldn't select someone in the office. S. Jenkins asks what if they have moved on from the position. D. Thomas says that they have decided this is not a consistent position. J.

Comstock says every board appoints positions; this is no different. F. Grimm confirms that Philo is the one that oversees everything anyhow. N. Martin says that was Highgate and Stowe that he referenced as the copy parts of the policy.

- Bette Dunsmore asks who the administrator in the other towns is. N. Martin says he does not know but he is happy to find out. N. Martin says J. Comstock and himself can do it until they have a process and a system administrator that makes sense. Bette Dunsmore asks what if no one on the board is around. S. Jenkins responds saying they are in constant communication with the office.
- C. Rosenquist says he believes it should be C. Letourneau and D. Bergstrom who are here and at the office most of the time and he will be voting no on the amendment made.
- D. Thomas calls for a vote on the amendment of the motion. D. Thomas and S. Jenkins voted yes. N. Martin and J. Comstock abstained. D. Thomas says with five people there they need three to pass a motion. This amendment failed.
- S. Jenkins questions they are going to move ahead without an administrator. N. Martin says they need to agree on one. C. Rosenquist says he has a motion to make.
- C. Rosenquist makes a motion to name an administrator and an assistant administrator, and they be C. Letourneau and D. Bergstrom. The motion is not seconded and fails on the floor.
- D. Thomas asks if they can agree with a member of the board and a member of the staff.
- N. Martin makes a motion to have D. Bergstrom as the webmaster and J. Comstock, C. Rosenquist seconds.
- S. Jenkins confirms that D. Bergstrom is salaried so he can come in at any hour. D. Thomas confirms. N. Martin says that both he and J. Comstock both have keys and can get in at any time. S. Jenkins confirms that they will not have to pay overtime.
- D. Thomas calls for a vote on the amendment. D. Thomas, N. Martin, and C. Rosenquist vote yes, J. Comstock and S. Jenkins abstain, motion is carried.
- D. Thomas asks if we have a vote on the motion. C. Rosenquist clarifies who abstained.
- C. Letourneau confirms who seconded the motion. N. Martin and C. Rosenquist say it was C. Rosenquist.
- N. Martin says that he made a motion to have the webmaster and then our IT point of contact. C. Rosenquist says that was a great compromise. C. Letourneau confirmed who abstained.
- Brian Dunsmore asks if you meant to name names or did you mean to say positions. N. Martin says he should have said the webmaster and a board member.
- D. Thomas calls for a motion on the floor. N. Martin asks which motion. D. Thomas says
 to accept the system administrators that were named in the amendment. N. Martin says he
 will make that motion. D. Thomas says the motion is made and calls for a vote. D. Thomas,
 J. Comstock, C. Rosenquist and N. Martin vote yes. S. Jenkins did not vote. D. Thomas
 says the motion is carried.
- Discussion was had over the confusion on motions and amendments that were made.

C. ARPA – Discussion

- C. Rosenquist makes a motion to speak on ARPA, S. Jenkins seconds.
- T. Cleveland asked if the \$20,000 audit was forgotten or moved. She also requests that a spreadsheet be added to the documents that are made public. D. Thomas confirms she is talking about the ARPA audit. N. Martin says they are looking for an excel spreadsheet to show the breakdown of the ARPA funds.
- C. Rosenquist recommends a committee that he will volunteer to plan ARPA proposal together. J. Comstock says they have a committee as the ARPA is part of the Finance

- committee. D. Thomas says the Finance Committee was to manage the funds not to put together a plan. J. Comstock says the plan is also part of the budget. D. Thomas agrees. C. Rosenquist clarifies that he is recommending not making a motion because they are already within a motion. C. Rosenquist says he would be happy to be a part of this committee. N. Martin says he would be fine with that.
 - K. Minck asks for the current analysis. N. Martin says there is about \$900,000. C. Rosenquist says the culvert and the trail did not cost as much as we had budgeted for, we received money back on the security system and the \$200,000 for the Recreation Director is still sitting there.
 - J. Comstock says they wanted this on the agenda to discuss what we should do and try to get all the funds back into one place. N. Martin says that any unspent ARPA funds must go back anyhow.
 - K. Minck clarifies the \$200,000 for the Recreation Director is back into the \$900,000. N. Martin confirms yes. He then asks if it is off the table to hire this person. S. Jenkins and N. Martin say no. N. Martin says they never found anyone who seemed to be good at both Recreation Direction and Grant Writing.
 - K. Minck would like to be on that committee.
 - N. Martin makes a motion to create an ARPA committee, J. Comstock seconds.
 - Discussion was on how this committee will look.
 - N. Martin says they have reached out to all the department heads to see what is on their wish list. He also wants to work with the public to see what each department put together.
 - D. Thomas confirms that the plan is to create this in two weeks. He questions if there is also a plan to get this out to the community. J. Comstock says it is a meeting and it must be open. D. Thomas confirms. C. Rosenquist says his plan for the next two weeks was to have a proposal of an overall plan of what to do and present it to the board. He says that the board will need this when they start talking about the budget. We should wait until after we know what we are going to use there and then ask for community input on the leftover funds.
 - D. Thomas says the purpose of the committee is to create a proposal on how to use the ARPA.
 - N. Martin would like to amend his motion for the ARPA committee to the purpose of having the committee bring back to the board a proposal for how remaining ARPA funds can be used, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion carried.
 - A. Edwards asks if you can use the website to solicit input from the community. S. Jenkins and N. Martin say yes.
 - N. Martin makes a motion to nominate two board members to ARPA, C. Rosenquist and S. Jenkins, J. Comstock seconds. D. Thomas, J. Comstock and N. Martin voted yes, C. Rosenquist and S. Jenkins abstained, and the motion is carried.
 - D. Thomas asks if there is anything else that people would like to talk about with ARPA funds. Seeing none he moves on.

8. BOARD BUSINESS (Public comment on agenda items limited to 5 minutes)

A. Ethics Policy

• D. Thomas says he believes that there are members of the Ethics Committee here to speak. N. Martin says he does not think so. T. Cleveland and H. Dunsmore make themselves known to the board.

- N. Martin says they will move the discussion to Executive Session, and we have taken the Policy that we have received, and they will take it to the attorney. He says he does not want to put it out to the public before it comes back from the attorney out of respect.
 - D. Thomas asks for a motion to move Item A of Board Business to Executive Session.
 - N. Martin makes a motion to move Board Business Item A to Executive Session, J. Comstock seconds. D. Thomas, J. Comstock and N. Martin are in favor, C. Rosenquist and S. Jenkins did not vote. N. Martin thanks them for their work.

B. Errors and Omissions - Bill Hinman

- C. Letourneau says Bill Hinman submitted a letter informing the board that the grand list will be off by \$336.52.
- C. Rosenquist makes a motion to accept the recommendation of Error and Omissions from the Assessor for \$336.52, N. Martin seconds. All in favor, motion carried.

C. Resolution for Town Plan Grant – Action

- D. Thomas asks for a motion to accept the town plan grant.
- N. Martin makes a motion to accept the town plan grant, J. Comstock seconds into discussion. D. Thomas says it is a motion for discussion.
- C. Letourneau informs the board that D. Bergstrom is filing and has put in the paperwork for the grant. She informs the board there are many steps to this but none of them have been set up before. She informs the board they are at the stage of the process where a resolution needs to be signed.
- J. Comstock asks how much this is for. C. Letourneau informs them she believes it is \$35,000 and this is for the Planning Grant.
- D. Thomas says that this has already been approved.
- D. Thomas says there has already been a motion and questions if they even need that motion. N. Martin says he doesn't think so.
- N. Martin says he thinks they need to make a motion to give D. Bergstrom permission to file for this grant.
- N. Martin makes an amendment to the motion to approve the Zoning Administrator, D. Bergstrom, to apply for a Planning Grant for up to \$35,000 for the Town Plan, C. Rosenquist seconds. All in favor, motion carried.

D. Philo Monitoring Contract – Action

- D. Thomas calls for a motion to accept the monitoring fee.
- C. Letourneau says there should be two in the packet, one is for the town and one for the library.
- Discussion is had on how many quotes there are. D. Thomas says he had all the quotes from the online packet. Discussion was had on getting an easier to read quote.
- J. Comstock says they need to vote on the motion. S. Jenkins clarifies with C. Letourneau there is not a motion on the floor.
- H. Dunsmore asks the board if the agenda has it down as an action item, don't they need to make a motion.
- D. Thomas says they don't need to follow Robert's Rules. S. Jenkins and N. Martin agree. N. Martin clarifies that unless the town has it in writing, you do not have to follow Robert's Rules. H. Dunsmore asks if they are going to follow Robert's Rules. N. Martins says that they are, S. Jenkins also confirms.

- N. Martin says there was a question if they need follow Robert's Rules to a tee are they in violation. J. Comstock says that VLCT says they have a hybrid that they can use. N. Martin says it is still very good. D. Thomas says that they can just move on.
- Bette Dunsmore suggests they make a motion to move this to the next meeting. N. Martin agrees.
- N. Martin makes a motion to move Philo Contract to the next meeting, seconded by J. Comstock. All in favor, motion carried.

E. Fiscal year vs Calendar year - Action to proceed

- D. Thomas calls for a motion to continue to move toward a fiscal year budget as opposed to a calendar year.
- N. Martin says we should make a motion to discuss it because he does not believe that everyone has all of the information that they have.
- D. Thomas calls for a motion to prepare a Special Election to allow to convert to a fiscal year budget.
- N. Martin makes a motion to prepare a Special Election to convert the town to a fiscal year, seconded by J. Comstock. D. Thomas says they are now in discussion.
- N. Martin asks A. Edwards to inform everyone of this. He says he is in support of this.
- A. Edwards explains that this is a benefit. She knows that people are worried about what will happen in October of 2024. She says the budget will be for a year and a half. That does not mean it will be a year and a half of expenses. The plan is to rely on Chip's experience, and he has done this before and it is his advice. His advice is to make the transfer using 1.33 times the budget. You need to keep in mind that you will not pave twice, you will not plow twice, and they are some of the big expenses. She explains the trouble of trying to spend money that has not yet been approved. She understands it is a scary process. This will line you up with payments as they are due. S. Jenkins says it is like every other municipality, D. Thomas agrees.
- T. Cleveland asks about how the payment will look. A. Edwards says you can pay as early as you would like. T. Cleveland asks about splitting. A. Edwards says you can split it however you like. You cannot pay less than the amount.
- H. Dunsmore questions when the Special Election will happen and how the public will find out. N. Martin says they need to get it going now for this to work.
- Bette Dunsmore asks about the timeline. A. Edwards says if we do not get it done now, then we will have to wait a whole year to start this again. She says the town will not be able to apply for grants and the town will probably be forced to borrow money.
- F. Grimm says it sounds like the cost of this would be a better option than borrowing money.
- N. Martin says they are talking about reducing the election costs. Bette Dunsmore says you need to educate the townspeople. D. Thomas says they need to get the information out there in a distilled version so that everyone can understand it.
- D. Thomas calls for a vote on the motion as presented. All in favor, motion carried.

F. Debit Cards – Action

- C. Rosenquist makes a motion to set a \$1,000 limit to Debit Cards and attach it to the General Fund, seconded by N. Martin.
- J. Comstock questions saying he thought there was discussion to get rid of debit cards all together. A. Edwards says the debit card will work better with a selectboard that only meets every other week and they did not want to incur late fees with credit cards.
- All in favor, motion carried.

9. SELECTBOARD SUB COMMITTEES AND REPORTS

A. Committees at the direction of the chair

- D. Thomas informs the board that the DEI committee is currently looking to book a space here to meet. C. Letourneau informs everyone that there is a meeting scheduled for 6:30 tomorrow night at the Fire Station.
- Discussion was had regarding the 24-hour notice of the warning for the DEI meeting. It was decided to move the meeting as the warning was not in compliance with state statute for a special meeting. The Town Administrator notified Jana Thuesen of this while in the meeting with approval from the Selectboard.

B. Town Administrator - TA report

- C. Letourneau says the Beach Gate is installed and working.
- Philo has completed all their work at the Town Office and will be moving to the Town Garage next.
- C. Letourneau has checked in with Paychex and there is just a 30-day notice in writing.

C. Treasurer

261

262

263

264

265

266

267

268

269

270

271

272

273

274275

276

277

278

279

280

281 282

283

284285

286 287

288

289

290291

293

294

295296

301

- A. Edwards says that Chip will be on vacation for the next ten days so she will be by herself trying to figure some of this out. She is still learning all kinds of new things with NEMRC.
- She informs the board that there was a taxpayer who wanted us to save their credit card number and have them make a monthly payment. A. Edwards says she was not comfortable holding it. She told them they the new website will be able to do it. She will pay the 3% credit card fee every month and she was fine with that.
- A. Edwards informs the board that they are still receiving back tax bills. She says it is a real problem not having our own zip code. J. Comstock says if someone knows the postmaster, he would like to have a conversation with them.

D. Buildings

• S. Jenkins asks who is on the buildings. J. Comstock says it is him and her. They both decide that they have nothing to bring up.

E. Budget and Finance

- N. Martin says they have nothing to bring up. He says that he and J. Comstock must get together and look at it, they are just in the middle of the budget.
- N. Martin asks C. Letourneau to send him a copy of the Purchasing Policy.

F. Personnel

- N. Martin says that C. Rosenquist and himself are meeting at 12:00 on Wednesday to start reviewing the Personnel Policy and the job description.
- K. Minck questions the minutes of the budget meeting. C. Letourneau says she got them today and they will go on the website.
- 297 **G.** Public Works/Grounds/Recreation

298 **10. OTHER**

299 11. PLAN NEXT MEETING AGENDA

A. 09/25/2023

12. EXECUTIVE SESSION (if needed, pursuant to 1 V.S.A sec 313)

302		• C. Rosenquist makes a motion to go into Executive Session for personnel where premature
303		disclosure may be detrimental to the people involved, N. Martin seconds. All in favor,
304		motion carried at 7:30 p.m.
305	A.	Public Member
306	В.	Ethics Policy
307	13. AI	DJOURN
308		• At 8:25 p.m. C. Rosenquist makes a motion to adjourn, N. Martin seconds. All in favor,
309		motion carried.

- motion carried.
- N. Martin makes a motion to submit our draft of the Town of Georgia Conflict of Interest and Ethics to the attorney for review by the Selectboard Chair, seconded by J. Comstock. All in favor, motion carried.
- N. Martin makes a motion that the Selectboard draft a letter to a member of the community regarding excessive noise and lighting that is disruptive to the community, C. Rosenquist seconds. All in favor, motion carried.
- At 8:25 C. Rosenquist makes a motion to adjourn, J. Comstock seconds. All in favor, motion carried.
- **TABLED ITEMS:** 318

310

311 312

313

314 315

316

317

319

- Posted to the Town website, four designated places within the Town of Georgia (Town Clerk's 320 321 Office, Georgia Public Library, Maplefields & Georgia Market), and e-mailed to the local media.
- 322 Signed: Cheryl Letourneau, Town Administrator
- 323 Phone: 802-524-3524 | Fax: 802-524-3543 | Website: townofgeorgia.com

09/22/23 01:59 pm

Town of Georgia, Vermont Accounts Payable Check Warrant Report # 21 Current Prior Next FY Invoices Unpaid Invoices For Check Acct 01(General Fund) From / / To 09/25/23

Page 1

bookkeeper

				Purchase	Discount	Amount	Check	Check
Vendor		Invoice	Invoice Description	Amount	Amount	Paid	Number	Date
A LOTTO	ANDREW LOTTO	9/23	Trail maintenance work	825.00	0.00			//
ACE	ST ALBANS ACE HARDWARE LLC	104728-2CR	Aerator return	-3.99	0.00			//
ADOBE	ADOBE	2547036091	Credit for acrobat pro	-275.61	0.00			//
AFLAC	AFLAC	283050	Aflac	127.50	0.00			//
AVONDA	AVONDA AIR SYSTEMS INC	17336	Install of water softene	1427.19	0.00			//
BALLARD	CASE BALLARD	9/23FALLFEST	Pumpkins for fall fest	200.00	0.00			//
BLUECR	BLUE CROSS & BLUE SHIELD OF VT		Health ins.	15636.34	0.00			//
BOUCHOME	BOUCHARD HOME & OFFICE SERVICE	14238	remote it 9/7/23	150.00				//
BOUCHOME	BOUCHARD HOME & OFFICE SERVICE	14247	9/18 IT help	93.75	0.00			//
CAMPPR	CAMP PRECAST CONCRETE PRODUCTS	58024	Vented lid, catch basin	1156.00	0.00			
CAMPPR			Safety barrier	6975.00	0.00			
CANON	CANON FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC	31183192	Copier lease	354.94		Parameter .		
COMCAST	COMCAST	9/23CLERK	9/23 town clerks	203.25	0.00			
COMCAST	COMCAST	9/23GARAGE	65 Plains Rd 9/23	61.05				
COSTCO	COSTCO WHOLESALE	9/23	Fire, Beach, Highway suppl	341.44				. ,
COSTCO	COSTCO WHOLESALE	8/23	Candy for tax payers	78.72				
ECONO	ECONO SIGNS, LLC	10-984952		663.13				
	VERMONT FISH & WILDLIFE	9/18/23	Stop sign & other signs			8		, ,
FRS	FRANKLIN RENTAL/SALES CTR INC		9/10-9/16/23 fish licens	8.50				
GAP	,===	283717	Hose	105.00				
	GEORGIA AUTO PARTS	70126	Zap off	14.99				
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI		Historical Soc. 8/23	24.53		,		' '
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI			28.64				
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI		8/23 lib	411.40	0.00		********	//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI	· .	8/23 Fire	432.81	0.00			//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI		8/23 Gordon Mills	24.34	0.00		-	//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI	8/23NEWGARAG	65 Plains Rd	330.68	0.00			//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI		8/23 St. Lts	229.97	0.00			//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI	8/23SALT SHE	8/23 salt shed	24.34	0.00		********	//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI	8/23 GARAGE	8/23 old garage	55.76	0.00		********	//
GMP	GREEN MOUNTAIN POWER CORPORATI	8/23 CLERK	8/23 clerk	385.86	0.00			·/
GORMAN	THE GORMAN GROUP LLC	11012908	Summer calcium	2875.00	0.00			//
HARRISON	HARRISON QUARRY LLC	7212	9/8 Plant mix	986.75	0.00			·/
IPS	INDUSTRIAL PROTECTION SERVICES	189991-00	Holmatro batttery	1250.00	0.00			ē/
J&L	J & L HARDWARE, INC.	496038	Rust remover, water test	113.91	0.00			//
J&L	J & L HARDWARE, INC.	496058	Vinyl tube	19.75	0.00		******	//
J&L	J & L HARDWARE, INC.	496115	Paint	43.96	0.00			//
MICROSOFT	MICROSOFT CORPORATION	E01000VQZL	Fire AdminComputer suppo	9.27	0.00			=//
MICROSOFT	MICROSOFT CORPORATION	E01000VP8J	Fire admin computer supp	13.94	0.00			//
MICROSOFT	MICROSOFT CORPORATION	E01000H31CX2	Credit from April's emai	-40.06	0.00			//
MILTT	TOWN OF MILTON	415	Law enforcement	2337.50	0.00			//
MYERS	MYERS CONTAINER SERVICE CORP	8/23 TRASH	8/23 trash	174.76	0.00			//
NEDENT	NORTHEAST DELTA DENTAL	9/23DENTAL		484.34	0.00			//
NEDENT	NORTHEAST DELTA DENTAL	10/1 DENTAL	10/1 dental	484.34	0.00			·/
PESTPRO	PEST PRO, INC.	167134	Pest control	75.00	0.00			= /- -/
PIKEIN	PIKE INDUSTRIES INC	1246891	Asphalt 8/28/23	479.20	0.00			s//
REALVNC	REALVNC	INV00550344	Computer hook up remote	447.84	0.00	,	-	//
SMOKEY	SMOKEY NEWFIELD PROJECT LLC	9/16/23	Fall fest band	450.00	0.00			//
SULLIVAN	SULLIVAN, POWERS & CO.	132855	Audit ending 6/30/23	878.00	0.00	,		//
UNIFIR	UNIFIRST CORPORATION	1080166252	8/30 uniforms	74.02				
UNIFIR	UNIFIRST CORPORATION	1080167421	9/6 uniforms	74.02	0.00			//

09/22/23 01:59 pm

Town of Georgia, Vermont Accounts Payable Check Warrant Report # 21 Current Prior Next FY Invoices Unpaid Invoices For Check Acct 01(General Fund) From / / To 09/25/23

Page 2 bookkeeper

Vendor		Invoice	Invoice Description	Purchase Amount	Discount Amount	Amount Paid	Check Number	Check Date
UNION DUE	LABORERS' INTERNATIONAL OF NO.	9/23 UNION	Sept. 4 weeks union dues	123.00	0.00			//
VALLEE2	R L VALLEE INC	7716116	Fire fuel	126.26	0.00			//
VALLEE2	R L VALLEE INC	7716115	8/31 fuel	347.19	0.00			//
VERIZON W	VERIZON	9943418676	8/23 cell phones	80.72	0.00			//
VGS	VERMONT GAS SYSTEMS INC	468090082920	65 Plains Rd	40.99	0.00			//
VGS	VERMONT GAS SYSTEMS INC	17054410829	8/23 Fire	79.46	0.00			//
VGS	VERMONT GAS SYSTEMS INC	8/23TOWNCLER	8/23 Town Clerks	61.80	0.00		_	//
VTSAFETY	VT DEPT OF PUBLIC SAFETY #7381	88210	8/23 Law enforcement	1197.18	0.00			//
WALMART	WALMART	9/1/2023	Grass seed, glass cleane	158.93	0.00		_ 	//
WEMASON	W.B. MASON CO., INC.	241067975	Water	189.90	0.00			//
WBMASON	W.B. MASON CO., INC.	240904330	Rental of water unit	3.00	0.00			/
	Report To	al	8	43,730.50	0.00	0.00		

To the Treasurer of Town of Georgia, We Hereby certify that there is due to the several persons whose names are listed hereon the sum against each name and that there are good and sufficient vouchers supporting the payments aggregating \$ ****43,730.50 Let this be your order for the payments of these amounts.

Devon Thomas (C	hair)
Shannon Jenkins	(Vice-Chair)
Jamie Comstock	
- Carl Rosenquist	

September 11, 2023

Town of Georgia

Hello,

My name is Leanne Lessley and my husband and I have lived on Stone Bridge Road for almost 13 years.

I'm an avid cyclist and also own a small B&B which I promote Georgia as a destination cycling area to our guests. We also happen live on a section of the Champlain Bikeway.

I cycle a fair distance weekly, covering the Georgia, Milton, St Albans and Swanton area and I wanted to bring to your attention the deterioration of our roads in the Georgia area. It has become increasingly dangerous to cycle in our area over the last few years, putting cyclists and motorcyclists in peril, having to divert into the center of the road to avoid large cracks, potholes and entire sections of missing road shoulders. The amount of loose pavement in these areas also makes it treacherous for possible flying debris when vehicles pass.

I ran across Todd Cadieux and the road crew on Cline Road a few weeks back while cycling and discussed the state of our roads. I expressed my concerns and mentioned that I'd be sending the town a letter.

I had assumed that, with the state of the roads, they would have been a priority earlier in the season but it seems that the repairs are limited to getting patched and filled. Although I appreciate the efforts in trying to improve our current road condition, they continue to have gaps large enough to fit my wheel in and therefore still making incredibly dangerous. As we find ourselves heading into the busiest tourism season Vermont has, I did want to bring it to your attention to make every effort for improvement for 2024.

Our proximity to Quebec and the popularity of cycling makes northern Vermont a destination part of the state and I feel that the roads would be an important issue to address moving forward. The increase of visitors to the area can only benefit local businesses especially after the last few years.

I had originally thought of attaching photos and pinning the locations but they are too numerous and a simple drive along our roads will clearly impress the need for the town's attention.

I've also cc'd Jonathon Weber, Senior Manager, Complete Streets program since I believe it affects the promotion of the Champlain Bikeway.

I look forward to hearing back from you with hopefully a projected plan of improving the safety of our roads.

Regards, Leanne Lessley

TOWN OF GEORGIA TRAVEL ON TOWN LEGAL TRAILS ORDINANCE TRAILS #1 #3 #4 and #5 (NO TRAIL #2)

SECTION 1. AUTHORITY. This is a municipal Ordinance under authority of 19 V.S.A. §§ 301(8) A and 24VSA¶¶1971 & 2291(14)

SECTION 2. PURPOSE. The purpose of this travel on Town Legal Trails Ordinance (the "Ordinance") is to protect public safety, and prevent environmental damage and pollution caused by vehicular traffic on trails. Such damage and pollution are hereby deemed to be a public nuisance.

SECTION 3. DEFINITIONS. For purposes of this ordinance, the following definitions shall apply:

- A. Motor Vehicle, Means any power-driven vehicle which is normally used for carrying persons or goods by road including cars, trucks, mortorcycles and ATV's
- B. Operate, operating or operated as applied to motor vehicles shall include drive, driving and driven and shall also include an attempt to operate, and shall be construed to cover all matters and things connected with the presence and use of motor vehicles, whether they be in motion or at rest.
- C. Owner shall include any person, corporation, partnership or association, holding legal title to a motor vehicle, or having exclusive right to the use or control thereof, or an individual seeking to use and work on a Trail.
- D. *Trails* shall mean all Trails within the meaning of 19 V.S.A. Section 301(8) in the Town of Georgia (the "Town").
- E. Use and Work shall include any and all excavation or digging within the right-of-way limits of a Legal Trail.

SECTION 4. ACTIVITY PROHIBITED. Use and Work on all Trails and the operation of a motor vehicle on all Legal Trails are prohibited unless the owner has either a valid permit issued by the Town, or has entered into a license agreement with the Town. The discharge of firearms on Legal Trails is also prohibited. Personal mobility devices such as motorized wheelchairs and scooters are not banned, but the trails are not maintained to specifically accommodate these devices.

SECTION 5. PERMITS

- A. Permits shall be issued to persons owning property abutting the trail, or persons residing on property abutting the trail with permission of the landowner, or persons who in the judgment of the Select Board, have been found to have a legitimate need to operate a vehicle on a Trail. (Visitors to the property owners will not require a permit)
- B. The only acceptable permit shall be one entitled "TOWN OF GEORGIA PERMIT TO OPERATE A MOTOR VEHICLE ON THE *NAMED* TRAIL" and signed by the members of the Georgia Selectboard. One copy of the permit shall be issued to the permittee and one copy shall be filed with the Georgia Town Clerk. The Town may also enter into License Agreements with Owners who propose either improvements to a Trails, use a Trail for access to private properties, or for other private purposes allowed in the reasonable exercise of the Georgia Select Board's discretion pursuant to its authority to control Trails in the Town.
- C. Permits issued as a means for primary access to land shall be valid for property owners and residents as long as they continue to be property owners or residents. All other permits shall be renewed annually.

SECTION 6. Permission for the use of legal trails to access properties for logging and surgaring activities shall not be unreasonably withheld by the Select Board. The trail shall be left in as good or better condition as when permission was granted. The Select Board may require that the logger or property owner provide an adequate amount of funds into an escrow account to be available in the event that the logger or property owner fails to restore the trail to an acceptable condition.

SECTION 7. SEVERABILITY. If any portion of this Ordinance is held unconstitutional or invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remainder shall not be affected.

SECTION 8. ENFORCEMENT: Penalties. Any violation(s) of this ordinance is subject to a civil penalty of \$100 a day. Each day the violation continues shall constitute a new offense.

SECTION 9. EFFECTIVE DATE: This Ordinance shall become effective 60 days from the date of adoption.

Adopte	ed this	day of		, 2023,			
GEOR	GIA SELEC	T BOARD					
Devor	Thomas	Chair		A.	Shannon Jenkins	Vice Chair	
-	Carl Rosen	quist		8=	Jamie Comsto	ck	
	Nicholas Ma	artin					
	red for record		heryl L	etourn	eau, Town Clerk		5.1
	PE	RMIT TO OF			OF GEORGIA OTOR VEHICLE ON	TRAIL#	
THE_		_TRAIL, as	defined	in the	EGAL TRAILS Ordin Ordinance, the Geo on the trail to:	•	ooard hereby
A.					of the trail and his/hener/resident; or	er invited gue	ests); such permit
B.					by the Georgia Selestrail, such permit to		
 Da	 te		Foi	r the S	elect board	_	

Section 8. Item #C.

OFFICIAL WARNING SPECIAL MEETING TOWN OF GEORGIA NOVEMBER 7, 2023

The legal voters of the Town of Georgia, Vermont, are hereby notified and warned to meet on Tuesday, November 7, 2023, at the Georgia Elementary & Middle School, 4416 Ethan Allen Highway, Georgia, VT, at seven o'clock in the afternoon (7:00 p.m.) at which time the meeting will commence to act on the following articles:

ARTICLE 1: Shall the voters, pursuant to 24 V.S.A. § 1683(c), approve the Town of Georgia changing the date its fiscal year ends from December 31 to June 30?

ARTICLE 2: Shall the Town of Georgia adopt all budget articles by Australian ballot?

ARTICLE 3: Shall the Town of Georgia vote on all public questions by Australian ballot?

ARTICLE 4: Shall the action taken at the meeting of the Town of Georgia held on March 7, 2023, in spite of the fact that Article 2 in the Warning erroneously contained an unnecessary item to elect a candidate for Library Trustee for a three-year term, and any act or action of the municipal officers or agents pursuant thereto be readopted, ratified and confirmed?

The legal voters of the Town of Georgia are further notified that voter qualification, registration, and absentee voting relative to said Special Meeting shall be as provided in Chapters 43, 51 & 55 of Title 17, Vermont Statutes Annotated.

Adopted and approved at a meeting of the Selectboard of the Town of Georgia duly called, noticed, and held on September 25, 2023.

Georgia Selectboard:	
Devon Thomas	
Shannon Jenkins	
Carl Rosenquist	
Nick Martin	
Jamie Comstock	
Received and recorded this day	of September, 2023
Attest:	
Cheryl Letourneau, Town Cl	erk